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PRESIDENT'S FOREWORD

Dear fellow EAGHC-members!

What a pleasure and privilege it was to
preside over the recent Annual Meeting
of our Association.

The venue was the classic Harry Colt
designed golf course at Kennemer Golf
and Country Club at Zandvoort in the
Netherlands. Once again the meeting
was attended by the representatives of a |
number of European countries who
were made most welcome at the club by
our host, club member Robin Barg-
mann.

While the first morning was more remi-
niscent of a damp day in Ireland the ab-
sence of golf allowed a few people to
set up stalls and trade some items of
golf and kolf memorabilia. | think one of the rgallice things about the European
Association of Golf Historians and Collectors iattthe shared aspects of collecting
and history come so easily together. This was alsvin many of the presentations
given over the two days. The quality of all the lRokoint presentations was of a
very high standard and many gave rise to mostasterg discussions. Often the
chairman had difficulty keeping to the programmeitdils of the presentations are
found elsewhere in this magazine.

The Annual General Meeting of the Association tpikce and it was my hope to
create a greater involvement of our members imib#ers of the Association. This
seemed to be appreciated by those in attendanceamed good ideas were forth-
coming. On the subject of the venue for the meatimgs proposed that the Annual
Meeting should not always be in a different counsigme of which are more diffi-
cult to travel to, but perhaps a more central vesueh as Paris, should be chosen
once every few years. This would give other membezsopportunity to host meet-
ings in the intervening years. It was also agréwd our Meeting should take place
at the last full weekend in September. Members didién be able to plan ahead
more easily. It is hoped that both these measuteemtourage more members to at-
tend meetings which have all been very successftars

4 golfika - the magazine of the european association of golf historians & col



| would also like to see an increase in our mentbprand even if each member was
able to encourage one new member to join then @mlmership, and income, would
be doubled. We are a small Association spread magry countries. It is difficult to
organise committee meetings to discuss relevantemnsabf the Association and its
future, however | hope that we will be able to havare open discussions as to the
way ahead and that each of our members will felttiey may contact any member
of the Board. The Association News Sheet will$sied more frequently. It is your
Association, in the same way gslfika is your magazine so don't be afraid to sub-
mit an article or correspondence so that the magaisi reflective of the member-
ship and is even more enjoyable to read. Thankhtestoph Meister for his editor-
ship.

As another golfing season comes to an end we dectren what might have been,
and look forward to a winter enabling us to readwoite; buy or sell or simply

dream of the good scores which await us next springish you a very happy
Christmas and a great New Year in 2011.

John.

Golf and the Olympic Games

As a follow-up to our articles in golfika No.4 *Gdbilver-Bronze Will golf be an
olympic sport in 20162 by Stephan Wassong and 1800 events in Compi“gne -
three American victories? by Georges Jeanneau Ksclnuch from the Deutsches
Golf Archiv in Cologne would like to point the membs attention onto the follo-
wing web-site:

Rio de Janeiro is elected as host city and thébgblhas just arrived on the green -
look at http://www.omegawatches.com/spirit/sports/golf-ragito-the-olympics

Centenary of Magyar Golf Club Budapest in 2011

Istv#n de Rakovszky and Christoph Meister are ptana publication for 2011 co-

vering the history of golf in Hungary up to 1952udapest’'s Magyar Golf Club was
founded in 1911 and Istv#n's father was not ongsidient of that club but also the
first president of the Hungarian Golf Federatioarfded in 1941.

Anyone who would like to participate in this prajes most welcomed to do so. We
also invite any members holding golf historicalamhation, documents, postcards
or photos concerning the history of golf in Hungémycontact us. In this context it
might be of interest to note that the golf courseHie$tany (today part of Slovakia)
was one of the first golf courses in Hungary whemas originally opened in 1914.

Please contact us through MagyarGC@t-online.de
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5" ANNUAL MEETING KENNEMER G&CC 2011

By Kuno Schuch

Robin Bargmann, club historian of Kennemer G&CCJoamed around 30 Members and
some visitors in the centennial year of the clutttie fifth AGM on 38' of September. In the
morning John Hanna was remembered to be at homlkintp out of the window seeing the
well shaped course and regarding the weather. Netpairing of EAGHC members was
found to play a round of golf, therefore the indoor activities started with a small guifiti
market and satisfying sells.

The lectures teed off with a brilliant presentatiorSaya Nijs about stick and balls games:
From Colf to Kolf Referring to a proposal made by Steven J.H. vamgdl the spelling with

C meant the ancient game, the word Kolf is regarttinthe newer era.

Steven J.H. van Hengel, as a former member of the KG&CC and Dutch author, was
mentioned several times and accompanied the wholggluring the three days.

Colf was a winter game, mostly. Very moody whernypthon the low country soil and not
many rules exists. On the ice, it changes fromistadce' to a "target' game. During the years
the jeu de mail playing fields were reduced more aore. Arranged by pubs & restaurants
small courses were attached to this food and bgeestations. These Kolf-Terrains have been
very successful in those days and many courses elte In 1769 around 190 Kolf-courts
are known in and around the city of Amsterdam, 31 of tbevered.

In 1885 the Koninklijke Nederlandsche Kolf Bond wiasnded. Now, it is an indoor game,
with precise rules. Real impressive images of neetbpment of stick and ball games were
presented by Sara - with the great support of Gaedt the members of the St. Eloyen
Gasthuis in Utrecht, who were present in Kenneraed, invited us to visit their “gasthuis'
(hospice) with the ancient kolf court and the "E&blf' library on SaturdayRor further info
see also www.colf-kolf.nl& article on page 32 of this golfika magazine

John Hanna, EAGHC-president, has arrived some dasiger together with his wife Mavis
and focused orarly professional golf in IrelandFact-based and routined, he explored the
first recorded match between Alexander G. Day (flRayal Belfast) and Alexander (Sandy)
Herd at County Club Portrush in summer 1890. From 1894/ mem Tournaments, organised
by the Clubs, started off.

How golf was playediuring war time8 Albert Bloemendaal and Pius Muskens (best wishes
to him, because he couldn't attempt the meeting) examinedfidhd (see also article on page
37 of this golfika magazije Europe was the battle field and special rulestly R&A
provided relief for nearly every circumstance. Espaity during WW Il and afterwards, many
courses changed to agricultural grounds or military camps.

In the United States, the topics were differentn @& go on playing during war times - for
example Bing Crosby, Ben Hogan and other famoutegohsked themselves? The winner
cheques on the pro-tour changedvier bondsand the military machinery profits. Some pros
had special skills, measuring distances for exajmgte support the army in their training
camps. About General Eisenhower it is said, that he was playing golfpatssible grounds
trough the war.

David Hamilton was well prepared and could jumparfill some twenty minutes with his
observations oolf's Internal SpreadThe Scottish east cost golfers delivers the gantlee
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Glasgow or, for example, Yorkshire region. Englstivities usually began with meetings to
conclude, that clubs are 2needed® or 2wanted®. Bdamd was used in the beginnings and in
the years before and after 1900 some 30 courses gt in Yorkshire. Mostly young men
constitute a club together with Misses to get d@ical' mass (more than a group of 25 £
around 40 was good to build up a living club) andy be, it would work as a marriage
bureau as well.

John Hanna with Albert Bloemendaal, David Hamileord Dutch golf course architect Frank Pont (f.I)t.r

The final presentation at Thursday, given by FrRokt, was a close look &olf principles
by Colt In 2001, he took up to study golf course architecture at the Heriot \Wiakrsity in
Edinburgh. There he specialized in the classic golirses & currently he is working with 20
Colt, Simpson, Cotton and Pennink designed coucskslp them bring back the strategy and
style principles of the original design. Some of these are:

- work with the natural features of the site

- defend the green by its location, size and sumdwg hazards rather than through an
extreme putting surface

- design severe for the scratch player, but sympatfoetthe bogey player.

These principles have been surveyed by some ofutisgda game at KG&CC on Friday
afternoon with great sunshine.
(For further information on Frank Pont pls. cheekvw.infinitevarietygolf.com/index.htjml

5" Annual General Meeting, held at Kennemer G&CC on 8" September 2010

The meeting was opened at 17.00h by John Hannaangresident asked for a minute of
silence to remember the two members who passed away dwiggah

- Krisztina Fodor, Hungary
- Mort Olman, USA

Apologizes from the members, who are not abletendtwere expressed & post cards signed
for some of them.

Finance report

Reporting for Georges Jeanneau, Jean-Bernard Kezale (JBK) pointed out, that the
figures aren't bad, but 2we can progress® gettingrenmembers paying their fees. It is
possible to make one payment for the Membershipgféretsvo or three years. A discount of 5
I'or 10 % was discussed, but not adopted.
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Board

Regarding the Current by-laws (only available irrteh at the moment), it is proposed to
realise an English translation. JBK will make ieilLEinarsson expressed his wish to improve
the communication between the board members.

Some members asked, if there should be a permaiterfor the AGM with easy access to
the meeting place in the middle of the contineoitndmade the proposal to discuss this matter
next year.

Golfika.com

The website is working again. A short discussiomeaup, whether the articles of the golfika
magazine should be presented for download fronwiilasite? A possible solution can be to
publish only the content of magazines together with the authors' names. No decision was
adopted.

Newsletter

There will be EAGHC-newsletters twice a year, aéting withgolfika. Extra newsletter will
be send out if necessary. All members are askeslibmit news, information, offers and
questions to JBK.

Annual General Meeting 2011

It was decided to stage td"6AGM (around the last week-end in September) innéea
Members expressed, that it should be easily redehabd that we try to renew the
engagement of French historians and collectorheénBEAGHC. And as another reason we
hope that Lally Segard can participate as our HanyoPresident. Brioni (with Damir Ritosa),
Prag (Prokop Sedlak) and Brussels (Patrick Massiavmy been mentioned, too.

JBK was present at the meeting to give additionfdrmation and the majority voted for
Paris. Interested members to organize_the 7th AGIZ012 in their countrnare asked to be
present in France next year to underline their@steand helping us starting off with a proper
organisation.

May be * like running the Open championship everg years at St. Andrews + the AGM
should go back to France each five to seven years, for example

Questions
No more questions, but the good news of four nembsgs:
Two couples: Annie & Harry Altmann and Ton & Cobypif.

Heartly thanks to the Kennemer GC were expressed by John Hanna. Tred Giicienary
Print of the course & Clubhouse of KG&CC by GraeieBaxter was presented by Robin to
John. The AGM was closed at 17.55 h and followed Byperb social evening.

Friday, October 1°' 2010

Friday morning, lain Forrester was on the first tw&h a substantial and extended
presentation on the development of balls, clubsaéng. lain, who is Head professional at
Hoenshuis G&CC in the Netherlands and also a gothwesiast in the fifth generation,
referred on the influence of equipment on the swandg the game. The development from
wooden balls to featheries and later on, the Gettda and Haskell periods forced
tremendous changes. The relating club characteristics and swing models were well explained
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and shown by lain. In spring 2010 he had allready demonstrated his knowledge at the
Rheingolf public golf fair in Cologne and of courke was also in action at the second
German Hickory Championship at Bad Wildungen in August 2010. ITHautch Hickory
Championshipon Saturday, 2.10.2010, was organized by Isée (@rticle in this magazihe

Donald M. Cameron, winner of the Murdoch Medal 81.@ with his publicatiorsocial Links
followed into the steps with his presentation orfigg contacts at the other side of the
Channel. His very keen and ambitioned viewcontinental golfbefore the turn of the century
through British sources is at the beginning, blreatly he has come across many important
information. Military staff seems to be of greatefluence to spread golf in Europe, as well
as foreign visitors. For example, in 1891 St. Mo@C was founded by Anglo-American
visitors and Robin Bargmann pointed out that there were somegections to Menaggio also.
The well done St. Moritz chronicle should provididaional information. This work, based
on the impressive research by Donald, seems toveay fruitful for the continental golf
history. John Hanna underlined the positive reslditsthe EAGHC coming up during the
lifely discussion and we are all looking forward to the outcome of Donald's neecproj

Robin Bargmann @in action® Club Colours Kenner@alf & Country Club 1928

100 Years of Kennemdistory was running in front of us during the presentation of Robin
Bargmann. Two books are nearly finished and will gadblished at the founding date in
December. Mr. Cremer, founder of KGC (now KG&CC)swne of the richest men in the
Netherlands and pushed the developments of ClubCanuise. Two parts out of the lecture
gave a good example of our daily work as golf miata In the 1910 decade, Mr. Kremer was
painted by Ph. Laszlo, a famous portrait artisttnkinn Reincke, successful company leader
and president of the German golf association fr@d41to 1928 is pictured in the official
DGV-centenary book, painted also by Ph. Laszlo-painting. Second example is the exploration
of the KG&CC-Founders trophy, a very detailed gsihaip, with some luck and great
endurance by Robin + well dong&¢ also article on page 11 of this golfika maggzine

Jean-Bernard Kazmierczak finished these intensmpeances by looking at a special golf
region in France, the Cote d'Opale. This part & tdountry is facing Great Britain on the
other side of the channel £ a nice focus to inclousstly all aspects of the 5. EAGHC-
“colloquium’. All the pictures and information fromean-Bernard's collection will let us
expect more for next year and hope to see you all in 2011"

On Saturday, some of us took the extraordinary dppity to visit St.Eloyen Gasthuig

Utrecht. Open to public only one day every yeae, tlational heritage and visiting historic
monuments day, we got a very warm and friendly welcome:
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Nico H.W. van Xanten, vice-master of the houseegéde huismees)eintroduced the group
into the history and tradition of the formdtrechts Smede Gildt St. Eleyd invited us for a
good cup of coffee, or two. Unfortunately David H&om was forced to leave early. | would
like to know what his impression was and what agesments he might has made to come
back to this special spot?

Also David, you have missed to play at the "Kolabaand to see the collection of literature.
The chairman of th&olfclub Sint Eloyen Gasthyidaap Roell, explained the spirit of the
game and the rules. And we were allowed the plagesballs and have got a remarkable
contact to this traditional stick and ball game. Togethér @r. J. Ayolt Brongers, the visit of
the Library was the next highlight. His father weditor of Golf, the Dutch golf magazine
which was started in 1937. A profound conversation raised and several unique documents
made it obvious for us as sport historians thdttreasures are to be found in the Boterstraat
22.

A special thank goes to Cees van Woerden for md kupport during the whole visit, as
well”

Kuno Schuch
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KENNEMER GOLF & COUNTRY CLUB

By John Hisco

On 11" December 2010, Kennemer Golf & Country Club cedédn its centenary. One hundred years earlier
Gerard van der Vliet had taken the initiative twite several friends and acquaintances to a meatihtptel
Hartenlust in Bloemendaal to discuss plans forladajob. This first minuted meeting had a formabkcacter
with the aim to take a decision on the officialfiding of a new golf club.

Van der Vliet, had undertaken extensive

was available, the meeting formally approved the

preparations and unsuccessfully reviewed various founding of a golf club.

alternative locations for the construction of a
suitable course before he finally reached an
agreement with Jacob Th. Cremer, who had
graciously offered grounds near the railway
station Driehuis. The grounds situated in the
surroundings of Huis te Velzen, formed part of
Cremer's extensive Duin en Kruidberg estate.
Which other locations Van der Vliet had opted for
is not known.

Jacob Th. C}emer b'y De Lazlo (1920)
Honorary chairman KGC1910

A.A. del Court van Krimpen, founding member of
the Rosendaelsche Golf Club, and renowned golf
pioneer in the Netherlands with a broad
knowledge of course design and ground

Duin en Kruidbe, 109

At the suggestion of A. Koolhoven, the name
aKennemer Golf Club® was adopted. G.J. van der
Vliet was appointed President, C.J. Tienhoven
Secretary and G.L. Tegelberg Treasurer; other
committee members appointed were A.
Koolhoven and A. van de Poll. The meeting
proposed to appoint J.Th. Cremer as Honorary
Chairman for his kind willingness to make the
grounds of Duin en Kruidberg available to the
Kennemer.

Other notable attendees of the first meeting in
Hotel Hartenlust in Bloemendaal were Herbert
Cremer and his wife Mien Cremer-van Marken
and Herbert's younger brother Marnix Cremer,

maintenance, attended the meeting. He had acted who jointly represented the Cremer family of

as adviser to Van der Vliet and with the golf
professional A.J. Ife, had surveyed the intended
grounds near Huis te Velzen. The conclusion

Duin en Kruidberg.

At the official opening of the club in 1911, Mr.

reached was the grounds were suitable for a 9 hole and Mrs. Herbert Cremer-van Marken presented

course and that as early as April the following
year it could be ready for play.

Van der Vliet told the meeting that more than
ninety members had provisionally subscribed and
after having determined that sufficient funding

the first silver cup to the Kennemer known as the
"Cremer Cup'. The Cremer Cup served as the
trophy for the men's annual medal competition,
considered by all as the unofficial men's
championship until the club formally began the
Club Championship for men in 1921.
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Herbert Cremer Cup KGC 1910

Also attending was Herbert Cremer's brother-in-
law G.F. van Tets, married to Herbert's sister
Dora Cremer. He was Secretary of the Doornsche
Golf Club, who in 1912 would invite the five
existing golf clubs in the Netherlands to form a
federation. These clubs were the Haagsche Golf
Club, Doornsche Golf Club, Rosendaelsche Golf
Club, Hilversumsche Golf Club and Kennemer
Golf Club.

The initial title adopted for the federation was th
Nederlandsch Golf Comite (now Nerlandse Golf
Federatie) and formal constitution took place in
1914. J.W. Schorer, who too was an attendee of
the first founding meeting of the Kennemer on
11th December 1910, would later represent the
Kennemer Golf Club in the NGC.

The NGC organised its first official international
open championship competition for amateurs and
golf professionals at The Hague Golf Club in
1915. This championship is the forerunner of the
present-day Dutch Open Championship.

In 1920, the Kennemer was host to the
international open championship for the first time
at its club in Santpoort. This was to be the only
time this competition was held in Santpoort.
Overall winner was the English professional
Henry Burrows, who went on the win the overall

championship three times and was winner of the
"Wisselbeker voor Golf Professionafive times

in total, the last time in 1923. The family of Hgnr
Burrows most generously returned his trophy to
the Netherlands Golf Federation (NGF) in 2010.
The intention is for it to form part of the natidna
golf heritage collection of the NGF.

It is noteworthy that the four oldest golf clubs,
Haagsche, Doornsche, Rosendaelsche and
Hilversumsche all had their historic roots in the
period between 1890 and 1895. Note too the
Hilversumsche, although officially founded ofi 1
January 1910, had formed as a club with the same
name as early as 1894 or before.

At this time, golf in Britain and America was

booming and not surprisingly had reached the
shores of the Netherlands. Why it took another
fifteen years before the fifth club, the Kennemer
Golf Club, eventually started is a matter for
speculation.

- . i
LD 2

* Huis te Velen ca. 920, clubhouse KGC

The early origins of Huis te Velsen, the

Kennemer's first clubhouse in Santpoort, date
back to about 1250. It was this location on the
grazing farmlands of De Kruidberg and Huis te
Velsen, owned by J.Th. Cremer in Santpoort, that
Kennemer Golf Club had its home during the first
eighteen years of its existence. It had been
eventually decided by the members the historic
Huis te Velsen would be a suitable clubhouse.

Archaeological research shows that Huis te
Velsen originates from before 1255 and is
therefore the oldest castle house in Kennemerland.
This can be determined from old cartographic
maps too. Other castles houses in the
neighbouring area were Huis te Aelbertsberg,
Huis te Kleef and Huis te Brederode.
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J.Th. Cremer had bought the Huis te Velsen in
1906 and eventually would lease it to the
Kennemer Golf Club in 1911. After the Kennemer
left the building in 1928, it saw use by the parish
of Driehuis as a centre for social activities agd b
the local hockey club “Strawberries'. Huis te
Velsen was last used by F.G. Starreveld as a hotel
and cafe. H. Rutte rented the farm. The history of
Huis te Velsen sadly ended when the German
military occupant blew the house up in 1944. The
final resting place of the Kennemer's first
clubhouse now lies under the railway track built
for the Velser tunnel in 1957.

Jacob Theodoor Cremer had Duin en Kruidberg
built as his magnificent new residence in 1909.

Cremer was a non-aristocrat and an extremely
successful and wealthy entrepreneur, politician,
banker and diplomat, who had made an enormous
fortune in the Dutch East Indies in the late

nineteenth century.

The relationship between the Cremer family of

Duin en Kruidberg and the Kennemer had always

been warm and intense. The strong support and
confidence bestowed on Gerard van der Vliet and

his fellow co-founders by Jacob Cremer made

possible the first steps of the Kennemer Golf

Club. It remains a great honour for the Kennemer

and its members to have been served by such a
distinguished person, outstanding in the nation's

history.

Duin en Kruidberg preserves its past grandeur and
breathes the special atmosphere of 1910 when
Jacob Cremer and Gerard van der Vliet shook
hands on welcoming the Kennemer Golf Club to
this wonderful and esteemed estate. Both Duin en
Kruidberg and the Kennemer benefited from this
friendly partnership. By the end of 1911, the
number of members of the Kennemer in the first
year of existence had grown to almost two
hundred. It was a flying start indeed.

The two ancestral homesteads of Duin en
Kruidberg, Duin en Berg and De Kruidberg have
a well-known history of their own. The family
Cremer lived in the Duin en Berg house since
1895 until it was demolished and replaced by the
new Duin en Kruidberg country house in 1909.

Wealthy Amsterdam merchants and bankers had
built many country houses in Kennemerland.
Usually, existing older homesteads were acquired
and subsequently rebuilt.

The first record of the forerunner of the Duin en
Berg estate dates from 1598, when Steffen
Cornelis Rijcken, a rich burgher from Haarlem,
bought it.

De Kruidberg has a very different history but no
less intriguing and probably more distinguished.
Only a small wing of the original homestead, De
Kruidberg remains and it now is part of a
farmhouse serving as a man“ge.

Stadtholder William 1ll, Prince of Orange, once
owned De Kruidberg and the estate, which was
renamedPrincenboschlt is at this location that
William in all secrecy prepared for the intended
crossing of the North Sea with the purpose of
invading England. The aim, to depose his father-
in-law King James Il of England (and James VII
of Scotland) in the Glorious Revolution of 1688 to
become King William Il of England and Scotland
with his wife, Queen Mary II. Following King
William 1lI's premature death in 1702, the lustre
of De Kruidberg ended and the house rapidly fell
into decline because of a severe lack of
maintenance and regular sand-drifts from the
nearby dunes.

S WP v X W vy
De Kruidberg farmhouse + Hole 6 KGC 1910

In 1895, Jacob Cremer purchased both Duin en
Berg house and estate, and De Kruidberg
farmhouse. De Kruidberg was situated alongside
the 7th hole of the Kennemer Golf Club in
Santpoort and was a characteristic feature of the
course then. This view is wonderfully preserved
on the Cremer Cup, presented by Mr. and Mrs
Herbert Cremer-van Marken in 1911. The old
remaining part of the Kruidberg is pictured with
grazing cows on the fairway in front of De
Kruidberg. In the distance, there are trees amgl it
possible to identify the characteristic tower of
Duin en Kruidberg. This club artefact is a
wonderful historic remembrance of the days of the
Kennemer on the grounds of Duin en Kruidberg
and of the family Cremer.
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Course Layout‘érouna 1915

Of the 9 hole course, seven holes were located on
the farmland properties of Cremer. P.Th. van
Hoorn leased the additional land needed. Here two
holes were laid out on the west side of the road on
the sandy dune grounds previously known as the
"Wildernis'. These two were considered as real
“links' holes, the first in the Netherlands of more
to come.

Mowing machines were drawn by horse and
pushed by hand. The course was primitive and as
cows grazed on the fairways, there were wire
fences built around the mowed greens to protect
them. It was then a local rule that a ball lodged i
manure "may be lifted and dropped over the
shoulder within a distance of two club lengths but
not nearer the hole'. Strangely, the penalty was
one stroke leaving the unattractive choice “to play
the ball as it lies'.

RGO R
ng railroad line
(from Revue der Sporten 1913)

The course was about 2249 yards and the "bogey’
was 42. The winning score of the open champion
Henry Burrows in 1920 was 155 over 36 holes. It
was not an easy course, especially with a railway
running right through the middle as an added

14

obstacle. Two holes, the"2and the 9 hole
crossed the railway line that connected Haarlem
and Alkmaar.

With the help of green keeper Cees Twisk, who
started in 1916 as a twelve-year-old caddy at the
Kennemer, the club historian Steven van Hengel
reconstructed the original layout of the course in
1985. Although the railway track has since been
slightly altered, the site of the old club is hgrdl
built on and is therefore recognisable. It is still
quite possible to retrace all the original 9 hole
course. The clubhouse Huis te Velsen no longer
exists and the railway track now runs over the
ruins of the once famous Huis te Velsen.

Cees Twisk, greenkeeper since 1916

The leasehold agreed with Cremer was not long-
term and had a one-year notice of cancellation
clause. The reason for this was the local
authorities were negotiating with Cremer to

develop close by IJmuiden into a coastal beach
resort. A planned new railway and main road

would cut right through the grounds of the

Kennemer forcing the club to look seriously into

alternatives as early as 1915. However, these
plans never came to fruition, although the club
President Gerard van der Vliet and his committee
members quietly nurtured long-term ambitions for

a grander 18 hole course in the dunes of
Kennemerland.

The first professional, who was green keeper at
the same time, was the young and inexperienced
E.J. (Percy) Hill, the son of an English green
keeper. A.J. Ife, the professional of the Haagsche,
who had been involved with the course
construction in Santpoort, had recommended him
to the Kennemer. In 1913, after only two years
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with the Kennemer, the more experienced E.N.
Kettley replaced Hill. Kettley too was an English
golf professional, who was mobilised later in 1917
by the British army and was forced to return to
England.

His successor was a Dutchman, Jacob Oosterveer
from The Hague. He had grown up near
Clingendael as the oldest of three brothers and had
learnt to play golf from the local professional A.J
Ife. His brothers, Dirk and Arie Oosterveer later
served the Haagsche as professional and green
keeper. Jacob was a reputedly good player too,
winning the Dutch Open in 1917. His brother
repeated the same feat in 1919. Note the number
of competing golf professionals in those days was
limited considering the number of golf clubs in
existence in the region and the mobilisation
effects of the war.

In 1920, Jacob Oosterveer married Annie Twisk
and together they accepted the job of steward of
the club, which they kept until 1928, when the
club moved to its new and portentous building in
Zandvoort. Annie's father Jaap Twisk was
gamekeeper on the Duin en Kruidberg estate
owned by the Cremer family. Her younger brother
Cees Twisk later became head green keeper of the
Kennemer in Zandvoort. In all five Twisk siblings
had worked as caddies at the Kennemer in
Santpoort.

Jacob Oosterveer had done a good job as an old-
style golf professional, teaching and playing
competition or exhibition matches against other
professionals, keeping the green, mastering the
caddies and stewarding the club. When the
Kennemer moved to Zandvoort, Jacob Oosterveer
accepted the position of golf professional of the
recently set up Toxandria Golf Club near Breda,
which was to benefit from his vast golfing
experience during his years with the Kennemer in
Santpoort.

=

2N
Gerard van der Vliet,

President & honorary chairman

As President, Gerard van der Vliet held a tight
rein on all club activities and committee meetings.
The Kennemer was a mixed club, with women
actively involved in all social activities and
serving as committee members responsible for the
clubhouse.

Van der Vliet took special interest in the golfing
skills of the ladies members. He made a special
President's prize available to the winner of the
woman's competition and named this the
"Middeloo Prize'. This competition had the
informal status of women's championship until
finally, the inauguration of an official Club
Championship for women in 1956.

In 1925, the Committee of the Kennemer Golf
Club, presided over by Gerard van der Vliet,

decided that they needed to look around for a
suitable new club site. He turned to the
experienced golf pioneer Gerry del Court van
Crimpen, whose father had previously advised
Van der Vliet in 1910 on the course lay out in

Santpoort. The club had already entered
negotiations  with  Vereeniging  “1Jmuiden

Vooruit'. That organisation had plans to add a
seaside resort to the fishing town and with the
Kennemer had reviewed the grounds of
Velserduin owned by Jacob W.G. Boreel van
Hogelanden for building a hotel and an adjacent
18 hole golf course.

The plans came to no avail, so discussions were
held with the widow of P.Th. van Hoorn to
expand the existing 9 hole to the neighbouring
dune grounds where the Kennemer already had
two holes. Van der Vliet had looked extensively at
buying the Naaldenveld property of the
Crommelin family in Bentveld, as well as at the
grounds owned by his family in Overveen. The
club had clearly set it sight on building a ‘links'
course in the dunes of Kennemerland. None of
these plans worked out.

Negotiations were even held with the
Noordwijksche Golf Club to merge both clubs and
to expand the existing 9 hole course in Noordwijk.
The travel distance to Noordwijk would have
caused too much of an obstacle for this to be a
viable alternative for the Kennemer members.

Finally, in early 1926 the family Quarles van
Ufford, owners of the Zandvoortsch Duin
property, offered the possibility of a long-term
leasehold contract. Gerard van der Vliet had
visited the grounds with the club Secretary A.A.
Diemer Kool and their adviser Gerry del Court.
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The conclusion was that Zandvoortsch Duin was
“from all angles judged to be quite suitable for
golf'.

Both parties moved quickly and a Financial

Committee was formed under the presidency of its
energetic committee member and capable
financier, J.C. Beels van Heemstede. The old
hands of the Committee of the Kennemer
approved a sensible investment budget of FI 350,
000. This was a large amount of money but the
club had ambitions for a full-fledged country club

including tennis courts.

Beels van Heemstede, with his colleague Walrave
Boissevain, passionately convinced the more
conservative and somewhat pessimistic committee
members to go ahead with the plans. This
included inviting the renowned golf architect
Harry S. Colt to present an initial plan for a golf
course and an accompanying cost estimate. It was
decided to continue with the construction plans
under the condition of the successful issue of an
interest free non-redeemable debenture to the sum
of Fl 300.000 to be voluntarily subscribed by
members of the club.

This way the committee made sure the plans could
be executed even without the financial support of
all the members. In the end, only a small portion
of members substantially shared in the debenture
but this group did provide for all necessary
funding to be able to continue. The committee
finally decided that construction of the course
could start after only FI 250,000 worth of the

debentures had been subscribed, as there was an

added back-up mortgage loan from Twentsche
Bank made available.

Bank Rhodius & Koenig provided the necessary
pre-financing and funding for the project to start.
Through its director W. Sommerhoff, who was
passionately involved in the new building plans
and therefore invited to be member of the
Financial Committee, Rhodius & Koenig had
provided a substantial amount of all financing
needed through the debentures.

The Quarles van Ufford family firm Zandvoortsch
Duin too had generously shown its firm
commitment to this ambitious project, which
could not have advanced without the favourable
terms of the 80-year long-term leasehold contract.
Gerard van der Vliet and his fellow committee
members had put in a tremendous effort to ensure
the implementation of all the plans.

16

Lex Diemer Kool with Harry Colt supervised the
construction of the course according to his
approved design. The well-reputed firm H. Copijn
& Zn. was selected to do the construction work.
The clubhouse was built following the
architectural design by A.P. Smits in English
cottage-style, which with its symmetrical winged
shape and characteristic  thatched roof
harmoniously fitted into the surrounding dune
landscape. Smits was a well-known architect in
Kennemerland before the war and had built many
English country house styled homes in the area.

The role of Diemer Kool is worth mentioning
here. As committee member, he had been
assigned to preserve the contacts with Colt and
Copijn during the construction phase of the
project. As such, he developed a broad knowledge
of course maintenance and green keeping. As Colt
had done before him at Sunningdale, he switched
his position as Honorary Secretary and Treasurer
of the club to become a professionally paid
Secretary and thus became responsible for the
day-to-day management of the club.

Harry Shapland Colt was 57 years old when the
Kennemer commissioned him to design a new 18
hole course. When golf's popularity exploded
during the last decennium of the nineteenth
century and the beginning of the twentieth century
golf course design was traditionally in the hands
of renowned golf professionals, most of who were
of Scottish origin. Harry Colt was the first to
change this and he gave a totally new dimension
to the profession of golf course design. He gave
the name golf architect to a new breed of course
designers.

Charles Alison, Harry Colt & John Morrison
(from left to right)

After World War | Harry Colt met with two other
former club secretaries who had decided to work
professionally as golf architects. These were
Alistair Mackenzie, a British surgeon born of
Scottish parentage, and Charles H. Alison.
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Kennemer GC course layout 1928

Together the three men formed a partnership
named Colt, Mackenzie and Alison sharing new
thoughts and ideas about golf course design.
Mackenzie finally went his own way
concentrating on work mostly in America. He is
best known for his early design of the Royal
Melbourne in Australia, Cypress Point in
California and of course Augusta National in
Georgia in cooperation with the legendary Bobby
Jones, winner of the Grand Slam in 1930.

Colt continued the partnership with Charles
Alison, whom he had known since their days
together at the Cambridge and Oxford Golfing
Society. Later in 1928, John S.F. Morrison,
educated at Trinity College, Cambridge, joined
them. They formed a limited company under the
name Colt, Alison & Morrison Ltd. As a member
of this company, Morrison was responsible among
others for the design of Toxandria Golf Club near
Breda.

The Kennemer was the first course that Harry Colt
designed in the Netherlands. Many consider it the
‘alma mater' for all the Colt Dutch course
designs. Almost simultaneously, Colt worked on
the redesign of the original Henry Burrows 9 hole
course of the Hilversumsche and added another 9
holes. This new course opened in 1928, a few
months after the Kennemer officially opened its
new premises in Zandvoort on"i®ay 1928.

In total Harry Colt and his company Colt, Alison

and& Morrison Ltd. worked on the design of nine
different courses in the Netherlands: Kennemer,
Hilversum, De Pan near Utrecht, Eindhoven,
Noordwijk, De Dommel near Den Bosch, (Old)

Amsterdam, Toxandria near Breda, and The
Hague. All in their own right are considered Colt
and Co. designed jewels of golf heritage. Sadly,
the Colt 9 hole course of Noordwijk was lost after
World War Il and the 18 holes course of (Old)

Amsterdam is now defunct, although an original 6
hole course remains.

The Kennemer had early ambitions to extend its
18 hole course with another 9 holes and Harry
Colt provided the design for these as well.
Construction began, but with only two holes
completed, halted in 1933 because of the
inadequate finances imposed by the economic
depression of the thirties. The two holes with the
addition of a short pitching hole were used as
practice holes before the war.

After the war during the reconstruction phase,
these two holes became holes 1 and 2 because
hole 15 and 16 were taken out of service. In 1963,
holes 15 and 16 came back into service and holes
1 and 2 again became practice holes, known as A
and C. Finally, it was decided to extend the
Kennemer to a 27 hole course.
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FROM COLF TO KOLF

The same word, a world of difference
By Geert & Sara Nijs

In the Middle Ages and the Renaissance era, theacteis "¢’ and 'k’ have been used in the Nethetisim
language indiscriminately. The name of the anciick and ball game, played from the™@entury until
the 18" century in the Low Countries, has been writtenhbaith a ‘¢’ and “k': colf and kolf. The
pronunciation remains the same. The ‘new' stick lbaitl game (18 century), played on an enclosed field
and indoors, was also written indiscriminatelycal andkolf.

It is not surprising that such name giving causedfusion in “golf history land' through the agedeT
confusing mix-up of these names has given manyoasitiools to proof that c(k)olf is, or is not gadf, to put

it mildly that it looks like golf or does not lodike golf.

Perhaps Reverend Mr. Walker saw in 1795 the
Stadlander-Inn kolf court, one of the many kolf
courts in and around the city of Amsterdam, at the
end of the 18 century +

Nicolaas MatthijszAartman (1713-1760), drawn
in 1755 * City Record Office, Amsterdam

Reverend Mr. Walker, one of the ministers of
Canongate in Scotland, wrote about the game of
kolf in 1795, when he was a resident in "Holland'.
He explained the short game of kolf, very popular
at that moment, and concludecCl@arly golf is

no more kolf than cricket is poker.° ("Golf,
Badminton Library, 1890). Mr. Walker was
probably not aware of the fact that before the
game of kolf became so popular, Flemish and
Netherlandish people played a long club and ball
game from the 1Bcentury until the 18 century,
that at least looked very similar to golf.

It was Steven van Hengel, the Netherlandish colf
historian, who suggested to split the spelling in
colf for the "ancient' game arkblf for the "new'
game (Early Golf', 1982). Although there is no
linguistic reasoning for this suggestion, it does
however clarify the difference between the two
games.

Some linguists have put Van Hengel to the sword
about this suggestion, not understanding the non
linguistic but simple reasoning of it (Heiner
Gillmeister + “Golfjournaal’, April 2005).

Van Hengel's suggestion was not taken up by too
many authors about the history of golf and
therefore historians are sometimes, deliberately or
inadvertently, mixing up these two games.

Even modern, well respected authors are
explaining the new short game as being the
ancient colf game and vice versa, and as a
consequence concluded that colf has no
resemblance whatsoever with Scottish golf
(Malcolm Campbell + "The New Encyclopedia of
Golf', 2001).

In this short study, we will try to clarify the
difference between colf, the ancient long game,
and kolf, the relatively new short game.

The game of colf

Much has been said and written about the game of
colf as it was researched and published by the late
Steven van Hengel in his book “Early Golf' in
1982. As described by Van Hengel, colf was a
stick and ball game in which a ball was hit with a
curbed stick, later a wooden shaft with a metal
face, with the aim of reaching a target in the
fewest possible strokes. Not very different from
the games of crosse (choule), golf and mail (pall
mall) (Geert and Sara Nijs + "CHOULE * The
Non-Royal but most Ancient game of Crosse,
2008).

The game came into being in the Low Countries
around the end of the ®3century and the
beginning of the 14 century. At the end of the
17" century and the beginning of the™&entury,

for several reasons, the game ceased to exist.
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The game of kolf replaced the ancient game and
became as popular as colf was before.

Colf, a long game, was played in the streets and
churchyards in the towns and later on the roads,
tracks and the open acres and fields in the
ramparts outside the city walls, moving also to the
frozen canals, rivers and lakes during the Little
Ice Age (168' and 17" century).

The game of kolf

Kolf was originally a short game, using initially
the old colf clubs and balls and played on a kind
of mini-jeu de mail alley, in the open air.

Today, the game has developed into an indoor
game, using specific kolf clubs & balls and rules
for the game, which have no relationship to the
ancient long colf game.

Some call the change from colf to kolf an
evolutionary development, others consider the
change as degenerative. The 600 men and women
who, after more than 300 years, still play this
game with full enthusiasm, are proud of their
colf/mail ancestors. They are assembled in 33
societies under a coordinating organisation that
carries the name “Koninklijk' (Royal) since 1985,
the year that the federation celebrated its™00
anniversary.

The rise and fall of the game of kolf

It is still not clear why and how kolf developed
besides colf in the 8century and later to the
detriment of colf and mail, and in the end to the
total overhaul of colf, until it was in turn
overhauled by, among others, the indoor game of
French billiard at the end of the"18entury.
The ancient game of colf was a tiresome game, a
cold game, a dangerous game, a muddy game and
an uneconomic game. The Netherlandish
playwright Bredero (1585-1618) mentioned the
dangerous game in "Moortje' (1615), one of his
comedies:

‘At my right

a good woman

got a colf ball at her head.

If I had the power,

| would ban this game.'
The game was played over longer distances.
Because the game was played in winter, these
‘playing fields' were often very muddy or hard
frozen and so hardly passable. Colf did not have
many written rules. Rules were made during play,
or rather they were not, with as a consequence

heated discussions, resulting in screaming,
swearing and fighting. Accidents caused by balls
flying around, hitting other players and passers-
by, and smashing windows from houses and
churches, forced authorities to ban colvers further
and further away from the town.

One of the earliest painters of colvers on the ice
was the famous South Netherlandish Pieter
Bruegel the Elder; detail of "The Ice skaters near
the St. Joris Gate in Antwerp', created already in
1561 + (Engraving from Frans Huys after
Bruegel's painting + Koninklijke Bibliotheek
Albert |, Prentenkabinet, Brussels

When the Little Ice Age occurred in the™&nd
17" century, many colvers took more and more to
the slippery ice of canals, rivers and lakes tal fin
a place for their game between the many other
skaters on the ice. The Little Ice Age coincided
with the so called "Golden Ages' of Flemish and
Netherlandish industry, trade and art. The Golden
Ages brought prosperity to many people, who
liked to show their wealth by their clothing and
their richly equipped houses. It is said that in the
age of prosperity, painters in the Low Countries
produced approximately eight million paintings,
including the many winter landscapes with
colvers.

Trotting through muddy fields did not fit into the
ideas of the well dressed new rich. The clean flat
surface of the ice was more appropriate. However,
it was also clear to them that playing colf as they
did in the fields, was not possible on the ice. A
full swing could propel the ball for ‘miles' and
would certainly hit the many others on the ice.
The rather crude iron headed clubs and the
wooden balls were gradually replaced by the all
wood ‘kliek' (Scottish cleek) and the hair or
feather filled leather ball. Therefore, colf became
a shorter game, more target oriented than distance
oriented. The ball was kept low, or even rolling,
when pushing towards the target. The target itself
changed from a tree, a door or a hole towards a
stake in the ice.
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The "Maliebaan'(Mail alley) in Utrecht. In 1637,dtcourt was built especially for the bourgeois dmidthe
students of the new university. The court was demnsd by King Louis XIV of France as the most hiaut

he had ever seen. +

Copper engraving by Hendrik Winter, 1645 + Het Oits Archief, Utrecht, The Netherlands

The wealth in some parts of the Low Countries
opened the door for the sophisticated culture of
the French bourgeois, visible in the attire of men
and women. The ‘importation' of the game of
‘mail’, called ‘malie’ in Netherlandish, fitted in
quite well.

“Jeu de mail' was a French game, played on hard
courts with a length of up to a 1.000 metres,
bordered by several lines of trees, adjacent to the
wine house. On both sides of the alley, a post was
positioned. The object of the game was to hit the
posts in the fewest possible strokes. The game
was played by kings, nobles and bourgeois.

In the first half of the 1% century, several
‘maliebanen’ ( jeu de mail alleys) were
constructed in both the Southern and Northern
Netherlands, to provide the bourgeois with a far
more sophisticated stick and ball game. No mud,
no swearing and fighting and no interference with

other people: only “our kind of people' (Louis

Beumer, “Geschiedenis van de Utrechtse
Maliebaan en het Maliehuis', adaptation of a
manuscript by W.A.G. Perks, 1970).

The game of mail had two drawbacks. First, you
had to pay for hiring clubs and balls (you were not
allowed to use your own colf clubs and balls) and
paying a “green fee'. These people were like the
Scots * they were real misers = hating to spend
their money unnecessary.

The other drawback was that the game was
tiresome. You had to walk “for miles' and
therefore, the wine house was too far away to
recover and to have one or two glasses of wine.
The innkeepers of the wine houses were not very
satisfied with the money they earned with the
maliebaan and the wine house; it was not a
profitable business. They saw economic
advantages in providing the mail players with a
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comparable game that was less tiresome and took
them not so far away from the consumptions.

They constructed short versions of a mail alley,
some 30 metres long, on which their customers
could play with their own colf clubs and balls.
Playing on such a small alley did not take much
time and the terrace in the shadow of the lime
trees was nearby and very tempting for a glass and
a nice conversation.

The revenues for the innkeepers were so
interesting that in a rather short period of time,
hundreds of pub owners in and around the towns
started to exploit these mini-mail/colf alleys.

The new game became very popular and hand-
tennis halls and “beugel' (ring bowls) courts were
adapted to accommodate the kolveZsA(M. van
Woerden, Kolven @Het plaisir om sig in dezelve

te diverteren®, 2002).

In the town itself, the available space for a kolf
court was fairly limited. Therefore the dimensions
of the courts became smaller, so that they could
more easily fit in the fore courts of the inns. In
town, some of the new kolf courts measured only
8 to 12 metresr. A. van Hulzen, 250 jaar
Kolfbaan', 1981), not so different from the size of
the unofficial dimensions of beugel courts: 10,5 x
55 metres HKrik de Vroede, 'Het grote
volkssporten boek', 1996). Furthermore, many
hand-tennis and beugel players left their ancient
games and joined the ranks of the kolvers.

The move from the long colf game to the short
kolf game had, of course, severe consequences for
the equipment and the rules of the game.

The clubs became heavier, sturdier and longer.
The balls also became bigger (twice as big as colf
balls) and relatively soft. These balls were pushed
not hit anymore and kept rolling over the flat,
hard surface of the small playing field. The posts
were not the final target of the game. The ball was
hit against the post and from there it ricocheted
into small marked fields behind the post with
different point values.

At the summit of its popularity, there were more
than 500 of these indoor kolf courts all over the
Northern Netherlands.

Also in Brussels, Antwerp and other towns in the
Southern Netherlands jeu de mail alleys were laid
out. For unknown reasons the new game of kolf
never caught on in the Southern Netherlands
(present Belgium).

However, nothing is forever. In the course of the
19" century a new game, French table billiard
entered the entertainment field, followed by

theatre and dancing. Again the landlords,
probably the world first entertainment

‘marketeers', saw this as a more interesting
market for their “kolf' halls.

In a kolf hall, only a few people could play the

game at the same time. Such a hall could
accommodate several billiard tables and even
more dancers and theatre lovers.

As with indoor “kaatsen' (hand-tennis) before, in

a relatively short period of time kolvers were

ousted from most of the halls by the billiard

players, dancers and theatre lovers. Also many
kolvers became billiard players.

For the game of kolf also special half open cowése constructed, as shown in this drawing from1184
lllustration from Henry Brown in the book "De Nelderden', 1841
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Already in 1878, the last kolf hall disappeared in
Amsterdam. In 1911, there were approximately
only 100 kolf courts left and the numbers
continued to drop.

At present, only in a small part of the province of
North-Holland and in the city of Utrecht, the

game of kolf is still alive. There are 250 women

and 350 men, organised in 33 societies, under the

umbrella of the Royal Netherlandish Kolf
Federation, who still enjoy playing the more than
250 years old derivate of the ancient game of colf
(by courtesy of Annette Klinkert, former President
of the Royal Netherlandish Golf Federation).

In the course of time kolf clubs and balls,

originally from the colf game(on the left), were

adapted to the specific requirements of the kolf
game (on the right). Clubs became bigger heavier
and sturdier to push balls rather than hit them.

Balls became bigger and softer to limit the

bouncing effect.

The resemblance between colf and kolf is only the
use of a club and a ball, that is all. The clubes ar
different, the balls are different, the playingldie

is different and the rules of the games are
completely different. As a consequence, we could

say, as a variant of the expression of Reverend

Mr. Walker in 1795, that Clearly, kolf is no
more colf than golf is poker'.

Bibliography

Aberkrom, Mark #Het kolfboek van Drechterland
- Venhuizen, Kolfvereniging 2Aan is winst®, 2007
Albouker, Robert Autour du billard - Paris,
Gallimard, 1992

Anonymous ¥erhandeling over de oorsprong van
het kolven - Amsterdam, 1769

Beumer, Louis Geschiedenis van de Utrechts
Maliebaan en het Maliehuis', adaptation of a
manuscript by W.A.G. Perks - Utrecht, Spaarbank
Centrale Volksbank, 1970

Bondt, Cees de Heeft yemant lust met bal, of
met reket te spelen ¥4?' - Hilversum, Cees de
Bondt/Uitgeverij Vezrloren, 1993

Bredero, G.A. Moortje (comedy), 1615

Brown, Henry+ De Nederlanden,
Karakterschetsen, kleederdrachten, houding en
voorkomen van verschillende standen +
©s-Gravenhage, Nederlandse Maatschappij van
Schoone Kunsten, 1841

Campbell, Malcolm #he New Encyclopedia of
Golf - London, Dorling Kindersley Mimited, 2001
Gillmeister, Heiner #interview in the Dutch
magazine Golfjournaal, april, 2005

Hengel, Steven J.H. vanEarly Golf - Naarden,
Strengholt 1982

Hulzen, Dr. A. van 250 jaar Kolfbaan - Utrecht,
Sint Eloyen Gasthuis, 1981

Hutchinson, Horace Gt The Badminton Library
of Sports and Pastimes + Golf £ Southampton,
Ashford Press Publishing, 1890 (Edition of 1987)
Nijs, Geert & Sarat CHOULE = The Non-Royal
but most Ancient Game of Crosse - Saint Bonnet
en Bresse, Les Editions Geert & Sara Nijs, 2008
Smit, Do tKNKB Webmuseum -
http://www.colf-kolf.nl/, 2010

Spuybroek, A.P.L. Het Kolfspel - Utrecht, Sint
Eloyen Gasthuis, 1909

Woerden, C.A.M. van Kolven 2Het plaisir om

sig in dezelve te diverteren® - Utrecht, Stichting
Wood, Harry B. #£5olfing Curios and #The Like®

- Manchester, Pride Publications, 1980

In no way kolf today resembles the ancient field
and ice game of colf. Only the use of clubs and
balls reveals the parentage of the game.
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GERMAN HICKORY CHAMPIONSHIP 2010

By Christoph Meister

The second German Hickory Championship was played on Saturday, August 7th
2010 at Bad Wildungen Golf Course in Central Germany. Most players arrived on
Friday in order to play a practice round. The organizers Christoph MarsteT o-

bias Schéne were able to welcome 36 players. It seems that the number of hickory
players in Germany is growing steadily and there are now more and mores player
owning their own playable pre-1935 hickory set.

On Friday afternoon there was a well-attended hickory golf clinic given by the reig

ing German Hickory Champion and EAGHC member lain Forrester. He gave uspaaseatation about

the development of the golf swing over the centuries using the appeopeiddd clubs. This was followed

by a professional hickory exhibition match in front of not only of thallpcess but also the local crowd.

Bad Wildungen Golf Club had kindly donated some price money and a very narrow match evolved between
lain Forester, Dutch professional Davey van Mulken and the two German based @nafed2erry Somers
(Australia) and Andrew Gauld (Scotland) - all EAGHC members!. At the ewdsta very narrow thing

with Perry winning by one stroke and Andrew finishing second on recount over the last two holes.

Again and like at last years championship competition day (Saturday) was admibstunny day with
lovely temperatures - except for a player from England (BGCS-memibwr)thought it was almost to
warm - still we all had a most enjoyable day of hickory golf.

The 1930 Charles MacKenzie & Karl Hoffmann designed course at Bad Wildungemsermaially un-
changed except for two added bunkers on thadde. Like last year all players | spoke to told me that the
course is exceptionally well suited for hickory golf and that there are not many courses akksang

After 18 holes it was Australian Perry Somers with 74 strokes whoth@oihampionship title 2010. He
was followed by defending champion lain Forrester with 78 strokes who couldn’t hiatptrevious year
winning score of 73. This compares to the course record of 69 from the 1939G##rdbook played by
then Bad Wildungen based English professional Fred Norman, who of course was using steelestthfts alr
as one of his clubs found in the Danish Golf Museum proves.

North German Boris Lietzow was the leading amateur in the clubhouse with 88sstotikwed by Mi-
chael Edin from Stockholm, Sweden and Hans Lichtenberg from Krefeld, Germany, both with 84 strokes.

Defending German Ladies Champion Britta Nord from Sweden playing out of @i8tkenstams home
club Bro-Balsta defended her title adding yet another national hickory champicnsiip to her collec-
tion. The “Dr.-Jurgen-KienlePreis”, remembering lonime golf collector and keen hickory golfer Dr. Jur-
gen Kienle from Bad Wildungen, kindly sponsored by Mrs. Kienle, was won by Rédyda from Aalen
near Stuttgart and lvonne van Mulken from the Netherlands.

We very much felt that all players including several first timers the evasta full success and we are
looking forward welcoming you and many others back for the German Hickory Championship 2011!



CZECH HICKORY CHAMPIONSHIP 2010

By Christoph Meister

End of August 2010 hickory players originating from 10 countfse® photo belowjathered together in
order to play the second Czech Hickory Champions organized by the “Czech sethierE8iGHC” lead

by our member Jiri Martinka at Prague’s Hostivar GC ovehdl@s. This event was preceded by the al-
ready traditional 9-hole Hostivar Golf Match which was played for thid thine after it was originally ini-
tiated in 2008.

The Hostivar Golf match gross trophy was won by EAGHC-member Perry Somers, 2007 winner and Czech
Golf Historian Prokop Sedlak (also of course a long time EAGHC-memtwen) lfisnice GK finished %

while the Czech Golf Federations rules official Dalibor Prochaska fromoWaiary (Karlsbad) finished

3 The net price was won by Jiri Skaba from Prague whereas Britta MandStockholm took home the

ladies first price.

Almost 30 Hickory players and their entourage enjoyed a lovely evening witbdvar, Czech beer and the
lovely Czech chanteuse with her band playing live music. Like the year loegameizer and Hostivar GC
president Jiri Martinka took well care of us and made us feel at hemejuickly. Most of us went to bed
early but in a very goof and relaxed mood as it was championship day on Sunday.

32 Hickory golfers - 4 professionals and 28 amateurs - had registered f8f @e=éh Hickory Champion-

ship and we all enjoyed a lovely day with some good hickory golf being played by the winners. Again Perry
Somers returned the best score winning the Czech Hickory Championship with 74 strokes. He was followed
by Robert Schovanek with 80 and Michael Edin (best Amateur) with 87 strokes.

Britta Nord from Sweden was again the best lady with a winning sc@® fifllowed by Annie Altmann

from the Netherlands and last years winner Jean Hamilton from Scotland. Therési&dRolGermany

had the best net score of 67 followed by Jan Zoulik (Prague) with net 70 id8kalia (also Prague) with
net 71.

We all had a great time at Prague and | am sure all of us are looking wehyfonward coming back for
the Czech Hickory Championship 2011. Thank you Jiri Martinka for the perfeatinagion and hospital-
ity at Hostivar! We all hope to see as many of you as possible in sudrb&when Prague Golf Club at
Motol will celebrate its 88 anniversary.

Talking about 85th anniversary reminds me to point out an interesting ®vgat: Golf- und Landclub
Berlin-Wannsee (founded 1895), the oldest golf club still existing in Germailly, play it's
“Jubilaumsturnier” with pre 1938hickory shafted golf clubs only on June 2nd 2011 celebrating the official
opening of the Wannsee golf course 85 years ago. The event will be follpadEHin Hickory Champi-
onship on Friday, June 3rd, 2011. The club welcomes EAGHC-members interestad ito thlese two
events - to reserve your starting place please contact Christoph Mibistagh CNMeister@t-online.de



Dutch International Hickory Championship 2010

The first edition of the Dutch Open was played ba historic private
family owned golf course athe Ullerberg® on th& af October following
the annual EAGHC-meeting at Kennemer. The compstiptayed in 3
divisions for the Waller trophy, a beautiful silveap prestented by the
Waller family, who built and have owned the cowss®e 1923.

The course is unique in the world. The playing &b are shortly mown

heather with only the tees, greens and aprons hgiags, the rough is

thick unwelding heather which should be avoidedlatcosts. Virtually

unchanged since it was laid out by Dutch architead former Dutch

Open winner Gerry del Court van Krimpen the cowgisie has classic cross bunkers that are real kiazar
(unraked and rough looking), small greens and graather bunkers close to the greens. To sum per-a
fect location for hickory golf.

The championship was supported by several sponseasl sponsor Staal Bankiers (financial backing and
resources) together with Duchell (course equipmand) Heineken (beer) and only their involvement enad
the Championship possible. Initiator and co-organaf the event was EAGHC-member lain Forrester

Under perfect weather conditions the competitotsagcompletely new understanding of just how gdad t
players at the turn of the century must have beecoarses that were not manicured as they are today

EAGHC-member Leif Einarsson won the Handicap sactiith a level par net 70, Britta Nord also from
Sweden won the ladies section with a excellentggBis The men's champion was the recently crowned
World hickory champ Perry Somers (also EAGHC-membrem Australia, his incredible score of 74 was
also an official course record. It was a pity thiain the initial entry of 30 (from 9 different couies) there
were a few late cancellations but the foundatiangetbeen set for the next editions of this Changhign

Full results

Men's Open

1. Perry Somers, Australia

2. lain Forrester, Scotland

3. Davey Van Mulken, Netherlands
Ladies Open

1. Britta Nord, Sweden

2. Miep Eussen, Netherlands
3. Annie Altmann, Netherlands
Handicap

1. Leif Einarsson, Sweden

2. Ton Born, Netherlands
3. Michael Edin, Sweden



EAGHC member and curator of the Danish Golf
seum Poul-Erik Jensen proudly presents two
Open Championship of Denmark medals that the
seum was able to get hold off in 2010. As Poul-
points out ,The acquisition of the (above) mef

would have been impossible without the help of Jd
Bernard Kazmierczak together the owner of the

dal and the museum.*
(photos taken during official presentation of the medals #fier
annual meeting of the Danish Golf Historical Society in JUEO?

The medal on the left was until recently owned by
grand-nephew of Robert Dunlop, a professional f
Prestwick who went to Denmark and designed the

Golf Course, opened in 1901. An Open Championsh
Denmark was then played on Fano golf course on A
10th of the same year. Robert Dunlop was the winne




